TOWN OF SWANTON

DRAFT MINUTES

SELECTBOARD MEETING
Swanton Town Office Building      
1 Academy Street, Swanton, VT 05488 
Tuesday, October 3, 2017 @ 7:00 p.m.         
Present: Joel Clark, Chair; James Guilmette, Vice Chair; Daniel Billado, Jeffery Raleigh, Members; Cathy Fournier, Town Clerk; David Jescavage, Town Administrator; Elisabeth Nance, Administrative Assistant; Heather Buczkowski, Videographer; Tom Benton, St. Albans Messenger; David Kachajian, Swanton Police Department; Ron Kilburn, Swanton Historical Society; Lucie Hill  
A. Call to Order – Chair Clark called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.
B. Pledge of Allegiance – Chair Clark led those present in the Pledge of Allegiance
C. Agenda Review
1. Public Comments – Mr. Jescavage noted the addition of a request for a Dead End sign on Monument Road 

2. Old Business – Mr. Jescavage noted Chair Clark had requested the 2018 budget meeting schedule and Mack truck insurance status be added.  Chair Clark also asked to have the Presentation to Lucie Hill held immediately following the agenda review

3. Executive Session – Chair Clark added a legal update

4. Highway – Mr. Guilmette added Decker Trail request
D. Meeting Topics:
1. Presentation to Lucie Hill for long term volunteer service – Chair Clark read a resolution into the record and presented Ms. Hill with a token of the Town’s and Village’s appreciation, noting Ms. Hill’s 27 years of dedicated service on the Zoning Board of Adjustment and the Development Review Board.

2. Minutes – September 19, 2017 Selectboard Regular Meeting – Mr. Guilmette made a motion, seconded by Mr. Raleigh, to approve the minutes as written. Motion carried.
3. Public Comments – Request to place a Dead End sign at Monument Rd.  Mr. Jescavage, on behalf of Sue Cota, brought before the Selectboard a request for a Dead End sign at the Swanton end of Monument Road.  Chair Clark stated he will work with Mr. Garrett and Highgate to get this done.  
4. Law Enforcement
SW Police Chief Monthly Report – Sgt. Kachajian came before the Selectboard on behalf of Chief Stell.

Mr. Billado noted that Sgt. Kachajian did a nice job covering the night shift in September.  
Sgt. Kachajian presented the Selectboard with the written monthly report, noting a slight uptick on domestic violence calls and that the department had issued 14 traffic warnings and 14 traffic tickets equaling $2,150 in fines.

Sgt. Kachajian informed the Selectboard of the department’s new program where families with members afflicted with Alzheimer’s or dementia can provide information to law enforcement to have on file to assist in the relocation the family member if he or she becomes lost or disoriented.  This information would also provide guidance on how to interact with residents.  Sgt. Kachajian provided information to Mr. Jescavage to post on the website.
Chair Clark informed Sgt. Kachajian that he was aware of some attempted break-ins on Maquam Shore and may follow up once he has gathered additional information.
Sgt. Kachajian was provided a key to the town garage to be able to access the cage for any stray dogs that may need to be housed temporarily.
5. Old Business 

a) Park Fountain – Mr. Kilburn came before the Selectboard regarding the Village Green fountain.  

First, he thanked the Selectboard, Mr. Guilmette, Mr. Jescavage and Mr. Lawrence for the work done on the Town Office Building.


Mr. Kilburn relayed some of the history of the fountain including photographs, noting the last repairs were made in 2000 at the cost of $10,000 before asking for the Town’s support in getting the fountain repaired now 17 years later.  He has talked to Mr. Guilmette and Mr. Lawrence in advance of getting estimates to get some general information; Mr. Billado noted that Richford and Enosburg had work done on their fountains and might be sources of estimates.

Chair Clark asked to carry the fountain as an Old Business item and for a general estimate of the repairs while discussion between the Selectboard and the Village Board of Trustees begins.  
b) Discuss 2018 Budget Meeting Schedule
Mr. Jescavage directed the Selectboard’s attention to the calendar in the agenda packet.  
Chair Clark believes agencies that are grouped together under one appropriation should be voted on separately every so often and this might be the year to do it.  By having multiple agencies grouped together voters are forced to approve all or none and the Selectboard owes it to the voters to provide an opportunity to approve these agencies separately.  

There was discussion on having the December budget reviews done in one meeting instead of the two that are currently on the schedule.  Mr. Kilburn asked to have the Historical Society as part of the discussion that would be in November.  Mr. Jescavage reported that representatives on behalf of PACIF would like to come up in November to discuss insurance.
c) Mack Truck Insurance Update
Mr. Jescavage informed the Selectboard the payment for the truck was mailed late last week and should be in the office this week.

Chair Clark recommended the money from the truck be sent to the capital reserve account while the Selectboard determines what to do to replace the truck.  Mr. Billado added that the truck replacement fund is $15,000 so the additional funds would make that fund much healthier.  Chair Clark noted the insurance money from the Volvo should go to the capital reserve account as well instead of the contingency fund.
The Selectboard reviewed the draft request for proposal (RFP) for a new snowplow / dump truck; Mr. Billado asked that the draft RFP be changed to add a wing to the plow assembly.  The draft RFP will go to Harold Garrett, Road Foreman, for his input.  Chair Clark will let Highway Department know that the truck cannot be driven for the time being because it has been deeded to the insurance company temporarily.   
6. Community & Economic Development
a) ED Coordinator Updates – Ms. Nance updated the Selectboard on work she has done as well as upcoming events.

The Municipal Planning Grant application was submitted the previous Friday.  The walking tour and discussion is being held the next day, Wednesday, and she heard from one property owner who will not be able to attend but would like to set up a meeting on the tax credits program.

For the upcoming week, Ms. Nance highlighted the zoning administrators and planning roundtable she will be attending with Amy Giroux, the Vermont Outdoor Recreation Economy Collaborative open meeting in St. Albans, and road trip with Reg Beliveau to Hyde Park for a meeting with the Town Administrator / Zoning Administrator regarding business incentives.  Ms. Nance will also be going to Shelburne for an event with the Vermont Community Loan Fund.

Ms. Nance informed the Selectboard that she had reached out to a couple of real estate agents to get their feedback on putting commercial and land for sale on the Town’s Economic Development webpage.  She will work with Mr. Jescavage and realtors to get links to active listings on the website.

Ms. Nance also mentioned having a widget that will translate the Town’s website into French, noting the Vermont Agency of Commerce and Community Development uses Google Translation on their website.  Ms. Nance will work with Mr. Jescavage on this.

Ms. Nance also informed the Selectboard that she is working with Enosburg and Highgate on establishing a collaborative between these communities and will keep the Selectboard updated on future developments.

b) Discuss Swanton Film Making Proposal – Mr. Jescavage had a call from someone in Canada about doing a promo film on Swanton that would cost the town $2,000.  Mr. Jescavage will inform the Selectboard if he calls back.
c) Chair Clark notified the Selectboard that he is looking to retire from the DRB by the end of December and will put forward a recommendation in Executive Session.
7. Highway Department 
a) Handicapped sign on Bushey Rd sign will be replaced
b) Updates (if needed) – striping has not been done because of contractor personnel issues therefore the  Selectboard is willing to move the project to next year

c) Decker Trail – Mr. Guilmette was asked about brush-hogging along the road; Chair Clark will take a look and make a determination.
d) Hazard Rd / 207 – Mr. Guilmette brought up a request to brush-hog a portion at Hazard Rd and Rte 207.
8. Correspondence – Mr. Jescavage reported that he has been communicating with Mr. Pfenning regarding regionalized waste systems for potential use in the Southern Growth District.  Mr. Pfenning is tentatively scheduled to attend the November Planning Commission meeting along with an engineer.  This waste system could lead to a possible change in the bylaws to allow this in the Southern Growth District and, according to Mr. Billado, would help residents along Maquam Shore Road who have older septic systems.  
9. Any Other Necessary Business – Mr. Billado asked about updates on the security system for the Depot.  Mr. Jescavage indicated that it is on the contractor’s to-do list and should be done in the coming weeks.  Mr. Billado asked that this and the sale of the Fourth St. property be carried over on the agenda as Old Business. 
10. Public Comments (Reprise) – None 
11. Upcoming Events                                                      
a) Wednesday, October 18, 2017 @ 7 p.m., Planning Commission Meeting, Town Offices, 1 Academy Street
b) Tuesday, October 17, 2017 @ 7 p. m., next Selectboard Meeting, Town Offices, 1 Academy Street
c) Monday, October 16, 2017 property taxes due by 5 p.m.
12. Executive Session (personnel, legal)
Mr. Guilmette made a motion, seconded by Mr. Raleigh, to enter Executive Session at 8:11 p.m. to discuss real estate and legal matters that premature general public knowledge of would clearly place the public body or a person involved at a substantial disadvantage.  Motion carried.
Mr. Guilmette made a motion, seconded by Mr. Raleigh, to exit Executive Session at 8:30 p.m.  Motion carried.
No action taken.

E.
Adjournment – Mr. Raleigh made a motion, seconded by Mr. Billado, to adjourn at 8:36 p.m.  Motion carried.
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